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Senator KERRY has also rendered dis-
tinguished service to his country in the 
Navy, to the Commonwealth of Massa-
chusetts as Lieutenant Governor and 
as Senator, and to the Democratic 
Party and the people of this country as 
the 2004 Presidential nominee for the 
Democratic Party. 

He is a brilliant man. He was a de-
bater at Yale and won awards for his 
skilled oratory over a number of years. 
That talent has allowed him to speak 
for freedom and justice at each stage of 
his career. 

Before he graduated college, he was a 
vocal critic of the Vietnam war. But 
upon graduation, Senator KERRY vol-
unteered to serve in the U.S. Navy, and 
serve he did. Later he said he did it be-
cause ‘‘it was the right thing to do.’’ 

Senator KERRY learned the value of 
service at home. His father was a For-
eign Service officer, and his mother 
was a nurse during World War II. He 
served two tours as a Navy lieutenant 
in the jungles and rivers of Vietnam. 
He was awarded the Silver Star for his 
gallantry, a Bronze Star for valor also, 
and three Purple Hearts. But even after 
his service in the war, his opposition 
continued. 

On April 22, 1971, Senator KERRY be-
came the first Vietnam veteran to tes-
tify before Congress about the war 
when he appeared before the Senate 
Foreign Relations Committee, which 
was chaired by the famous Senator 
William Fulbright—a committee he 
would later chair. It was a remarkable 
appearance. He was the first veteran to 
testify. 

He went on to attend Boston College 
Law School. He worked as a prosecutor 
in Middlesex County before he was 
elected Lieutenant Governor in 1982. 
Just 2 years later he was elected to the 
U.S. Senate. He has served in the Sen-
ate for five terms. He has always been 
an unflinching advocate for veterans. 
He helped found the Vietnam Veterans 
for America and has worked tirelessly 
to secure treatment for servicemem-
bers dealing with post-traumatic 
stress. 

Senator KERRY has served 6 years on 
the Senate Intelligence Committee 
and, remarkably, 28 years on the For-
eign Relations Committee. He has been 
a leading advocate of doing something 
about global climate change. 

Senator KERRY has convened eight 
major hearings and roundtables on cli-
mate change and energy security since 
taking the gavel as chair of the For-
eign Relations Committee, replacing 
Vice President BIDEN. 

It was in the early 1990s that Senator 
KERRY’s brilliant mind and exceptional 
dedication came to my attention. I had 
the good fortune of being chosen by 
Leader Mitchell to be a member of the 
select committee on MIAs—missing in 
action—and POWs. It was very con-
troversial at that time. There was a be-
lief by many that there were live 
Americans either in Cambodia, Laos— 
maybe in Vietnam. We had not done as 
much as people thought we should do 

about those missing in action, and it 
was a very volatile period of time in 
the history of this country. 

I saw him with patience, with wis-
dom, serve as chairman of that select 
committee. As I have indicated, it was 
a difficult assignment, an important 
assignment, and he handled it—as he 
has done everything I have watched 
him do—thoughtfully and with integ-
rity. 

Since coming to the Senate I have 
been fortunate to be invited to his 
home for lengthy but fascinating for-
eign policy discussions with Senate 
colleagues and foreign policy experts. 
In recent years, Senator KERRY was 
also instrumental in securing passage 
of the New START treaty with Russia, 
which is helping to reduce the danger 
of nuclear proliferation. 

He has served as an unofficial envoy 
for President Obama to Afghanistan, 
Sudan, Pakistan, and some countries 
probably none of us even know where 
he went. There were many times he 
came to me and said: I have to go, and 
he tells me where he is going, and there 
was nothing in the newspapers about 
where he had gone. But he is a great 
evaluator of people, and because of 
that, the President has trusted him 
and has sent him on all these missions. 
Now he will do that as Secretary of 
State. 

He has authored numerous pieces of 
legislation to prevent the global spread 
of HIV/AIDS. He has also played a cen-
tral role in crafting American policy in 
Iraq and Afghanistan, the war on ter-
ror. I can remember one very difficult 
time when he spent days and days, 
principally with President Karzai, 
working out a difficult issue following 
the elections they had there. He has 
been focused on the Middle East peace 
process and Israel’s security for his en-
tire time as a member of that com-
mittee, the Foreign Relations Com-
mittee. 

For more than 30 years, Senator 
KERRY has been a powerful voice for his 
constituents in Massachusetts as well 
as an engaged citizen of the world. 
Throughout those years, JOHN has 
matched his unflinching passion for 
democratic values with forward-think-
ing actions to advance those values. 

No one is better qualified than JOHN 
KERRY to continue the exceptional 
work of Secretary of State Hillary 
Clinton. While we are saddened to lose 
his leadership in the Senate, we saw 
yesterday the support he has, where 
virtually every Senator voted to sup-
port him as the next Secretary of 
State. I wish him well as he embarks 
on this next challenge, and I am con-
fident he will meet the challenge. 

f 

RECOGNITION OF THE MINORITY 
LEADER 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. The Republican leader is recog-
nized. 

SPENDING REFORM 
Mr. MCCONNELL. Madam President, 

a few weeks ago, President Obama re-
portedly said America does not have a 
spending problem. Well, of course, we 
know that is not accurate. This is com-
pletely at odds with what independent 
experts tell us and what is perfectly ap-
parent to anybody who is alert. Last 
week, I brought this chart behind me 
to the floor to illustrate the point. 

As everyone knows, we are running 
trillion-dollar annual deficits. What 
this chart shows is that the gap be-
tween government spending and rev-
enue just keeps getting wider and 
wider and wider. So let’s take a look at 
it. 

The occupant of the chair is rel-
atively new to the Senate but not new 
to the facts. The green area here rep-
resents both historic and projected tax 
revenue. The dark blue area—as you 
can see, the really kind of flat lines out 
here to 2040—is the new revenue the 
President received at the end of the 
year as a result of operation of the law. 
The tax rates sunsetted, expired at 
midnight on New Year’s Eve. The Con-
gress then wisely continued the cur-
rent tax rates for 99 percent of Ameri-
cans, made those rates permanent so 
we would not have another event like 
New Year’s Eve where we came to an 
abrupt conclusion. Most importantly, 
for States such as the State of the oc-
cupant of the chair and my own, a $5 
million per person exemption on the 
death tax was made permanent and in-
dexed to inflation. 

The President wanted more revenue 
than that and continues to talk about 
more revenue. So if we take all the rev-
enue the President said he wants to 
get, over and above the revenue he got 
as a result of the law expiring—that is 
this dark blue area—if we gave him 
every bit of new tax revenue he wanted 
over and above that, we would have 
this light blue area like this. 

So we can see, colleagues, that even 
if the President got all the revenue he 
wanted, it only produces this much in 
a pretty flat line going way out into 
the future. 

So, clearly, what one can conclude 
from this—whether you think the rev-
enue the President got is enough or 
you think the President ought to have 
as much revenue as he wants—factu-
ally, it does not solve the problem. It 
does not solve the problem because we 
do not have this problem because we 
tax too little; we have it because we 
spend way too much because the red 
area is the spending trajectory. 

So it is perfectly obvious for anybody 
who is not going to ignore the facts 
that this is not a revenue problem; this 
is a spending problem. And until we 
solve this problem, we cannot leave be-
hind for our children and our grand-
children the kind of country our par-
ents left behind for us. 

This, my colleagues, is the 
Europeanization of America. This is 
the pathway to Greece and Italy and 
Spain, and maybe now even France as 
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well—perpetual high unemployment, 
an economy kind of in a death spiral 
that just kind of bumps along like 
ours, which is now bumping along at a 
1.5-percent growth rate. 

It is time to get serious about solving 
this problem. This ‘‘red’’ rises like a 
mountain over a relatively flat plain of 
green. 

Now, I know there is almost an arti-
cle of faith on the other side with 
some—maybe not all—that it is a rev-
enue problem. Clearly, it is not a rev-
enue problem. More to the point, tax 
revenue as a share of our gross domes-
tic product is today about the same as 
it has been over the last four decades. 
Spending, on the other hand, averaged 
just 18.5 percent over that same period 
but today stands at about 23 percent of 
gross domestic product—one of the 
highest spending levels since World 
War II. It is about to get much worse, 
growing to nearly 40 percent of GDP in 
just a few decades—40 percent of GDP. 
There is simply no other way to solve 
this problem—no other way to solve 
the problem—than to get our spending 
under control. 

A significant portion of the dramatic 
spending increase to come is the result 
of tens of millions of baby boomers 
reaching retirement age. We know this. 
Erskine Bowles, the Chairman of the 
Bowles-Simpson Commission, said it 
was the most predictable crisis in 
American history. 

We are in a position to do something 
about this. We should. But that is only 
one part of the problem. It is the big-
gest part of the problem, but it is only 
one part of it. We need to shine a light 
into every corner of the budget, espe-
cially the dark corners that often 
evade real scrutiny. Programs that do 
not work should be scrapped, and when 
considering those that do, we still need 
to ask the question, Can it be done bet-
ter, faster, more efficiently? 

We need to root out waste, which will 
serve as the first real test of the Demo-
crats’ seriousness in this debate. I 
mean, why is the Federal Government 
funding Chinese studies on pig ma-
nure—why—and research into the 
smoking habits of Jordanian college 
students and reality TV shows in 
India? Are our friends on the other side 
prepared to cut this kind of waste? Be-
cause if they are not, if they demand a 
1-to-1 ratio between tax increases and 
pig manure cuts, then there is really 
no hope of ever putting our country 
back on the path to prosperity. 

The Senate will soon begin consider-
ation of H.R. 325. If it passes, we will 
have a few more months to come up 
with the kinds of spending reforms nec-
essary to secure a longer extension of 
the debt ceiling. That extra time will 
give us a chance to break the Demo-
crats’ other bad habit of leaving every-
thing—literally everything—until the 
last minute. But we can only do it if we 
get to work now and return to what we 
call around here the regular order. Re-
member, regular order is how the Sen-
ate is supposed to function. Commit-

tees are supposed to be allowed to 
evaluate legislation. Amendments are 
supposed to be considered. The public 
is supposed to have a chance to scruti-
nize the proposals that are actually be-
fore us. 

Look, I know that solving the debt 
challenge is not going to be easy. Put-
ting our country on a sustainable fiscal 
and economic path is going to require 
both parties committing to serious 
spending reforms. But this is a chal-
lenge we must overcome. By doing the 
hard work today, we can avoid a Euro-
pean-style catastrophe tomorrow. By 
reforming the functions of government 
that no longer make sense in 2013, we 
can do more than just control spend-
ing, we can encourage private sector 
growth and job creation and finally get 
the economy back on its feet. And by 
ridding ourselves of this massive bur-
den of debt, we can remove the greatest 
obstacle to recovery. 

As I said yesterday, this is ulti-
mately a conversation about growth 
and opportunity. It is not a conversa-
tion about austerity. It is one that Re-
publicans are eager to have. For those 
who want to pretend our country does 
not have a spending problem, this is a 
pretense which is not borne out by the 
facts. Now is the time to face reality. 
We have known this for literally years. 
When are we going to face it? There is 
no better time than now. 

We can take on this challenge to-
gether if both sides are ready to do the 
necessary work to reform spending, but 
we need to get started today—not next 
week, not in April—today. 

I yield the floor. 

f 

RESERVATION OF LEADER TIME 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Under the previous order, the 
leadership time is reserved. 

f 

MORNING BUSINESS 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Under the previous order, the 
Senate will be in a period of morning 
business for 2 hours, with Senators per-
mitted to speak therein for up to 10 
minutes each, with the majority con-
trolling the first half. 

The Senator from Rhode Island. 
Mr. WHITEHOUSE. Madam Presi-

dent, I am delighted to see the Pre-
siding Officer in that seat. I ask unani-
mous consent to speak for up to 20 
minutes. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Without objection, it is so or-
dered. 

f 

ECONOMIC MELTDOWN 

Mr. WHITEHOUSE. Madam Presi-
dent, I actually came to speak on an-
other subject, but I had the oppor-
tunity to hear the minority leader’s re-
marks as I was waiting to speak. I 
would point out in response that our 
friends on the other side love to char-

acterize the spending that has taken 
place in recent years as something that 
was the will and choice and desire of 
President Obama. What they fail to re-
call is that during that period, we actu-
ally had an economic meltdown. Most 
Americans remember that economic 
meltdown. States such as Rhode Island 
are still in the aftermath of that eco-
nomic meltdown—an economic melt-
down, by the way, that occurred at the 
end of the last Republican administra-
tion and was caused by those policies. 

The economic meltdown was rel-
atively global. We have very practical 
examples of countries that went the 
path of spending cuts that the Repub-
licans recommend—recommended 
through the whole economic meltdown. 
Just take a tour of Europe and you will 
see where the austerity plan was fol-
lowed, the results have been far worse: 
lower GDP growth, higher unemploy-
ment. We are actually struggling 
through better in America by under-
standing that when the economy is col-
lapsing, if the Federal Government 
withdraws even more money from it, it 
just collapses faster and you postpone 
the period of growth and recovery. 

This business us only having a spend-
ing problem—well, you can look at the 
revenues as adequate, but it depends 
what you are measuring it against. If 
you are measuring revenues against 
the times when we had a balanced 
budget, it has always averaged 20 per-
cent. It averaged around 20 percent of 
GDP. We are at 16 percent right now. 
This is a huge gap. If we drop and try 
to balance the budget, which is what I 
think we would like to achieve at 16 
percent, we are going back to the so-
cial conditions of the early 1950s, con-
ditions where many seniors still lived 
in poverty. I know the party on the 
other side likes looking back, but I do 
not think they want to look back to 
that. I really do not think most Ameri-
cans want to live in a country in which 
that is the case. 

So, do we have a spending problem? 
Yes, of course, we do. But when reve-
nues are at 16 percent of GDP and we 
have never balanced the budget in re-
cent history at 16 percent of GDP—in 
recent history, it has always been with 
revenues around 20 percent of GDP. 

When you have these unbelievable 
revenue giveaways to special inter-
ests—Big Oil getting these huge sub-
sidies, hedge fund managers paying 
these favored low tax rates, tax rates 
lower than their chauffeurs and their 
doormen and their maids pay—the Tax 
Code is riddled with those kinds of spe-
cial interest giveaways, and if we can 
bring some of that back into the equa-
tion, not only does that add revenue 
and move us better toward the goal of 
a balanced budget and a reduced deficit 
but, frankly, in most of those cases, it 
is the right thing to do all on its own. 
It is the fair thing to do all on its own. 

Yes, there are things that are idiotic 
buried away in the Federal budget. I 
am not here to defend studies about pig 
manure or reality TV shows. But the 
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